	

[image: image1.wmf]

Trinity School
	NEWSLETTER TO PARENTS and CARERS

MARCH 2011


Dear Parents and carers,
First, an apology: to all viewers of Look North on Wednesday 9th March – particularly those with big screen televisions – for the sudden appearance of my face in close-up. Must have been quite a shock! (No need to check out this story on iPlayer if you did not see it…) However, thanks and congratulations to the sixth form students who spoke so lucidly and represented the school so well by doing so. 

As the school year passes its half way point, we have begun already the process of planning for the next school year – options for Year 9 going into Year 10, choices for Year 11 moving into the Sixth Form or elsewhere, university offers for Year 13 as they plan where they hope to be in September. So – many thanks to all parents and carers for your partnership in these weeks of change, some uncertainty, but also rich opportunity for students. Thanks also to the staff who have been advising and guiding students. 
However, we are also committed to finishing this year in fine style, both with our exam results and in all other aspects of the life of the school. You will find first details of the Year 11 Prom and the Year 13 Leavers’ Ball in this letter. You will also get the feel for the wider life of the school, in terms of visits and activities, the arts and sport. Thank you for your support in our central purpose and in our wider ventures.
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Headteacher

Rebuild 

Phase II continues to go well, with the internal walls and all of the windows now in. Plastering has started and before Easter the departments who will be moving in at the end of the summer term – Art, Modern Languages, Music, Humanities, Learning Support – will have their first visit to see what is where. We will begin to use the new rooms on the school timetable from September. 

Phase III is now also in the planning stage, as attention turns to the front of the Margaret Sewell building and all of the renovations and changes in use that will happen there from this summer onwards. 

Staff Library
Some funds were given to the staff of the school in the bequest of our first headteacher, David Williams.  As he loved books, we have started the David Williams Collection as part of the Staff Library. 

Sixth Form Student Leadership (Year 12 students) 

The search for the new Sixth Form Student Leadership team began straight after half term, starting with letters of application being submitted to Ms Hopley, detailing why candidates thought they were suitable for the role of Head Boy or Head Girl, Head Prefect or Student Ambassador. We had a great response, with three Head Boy candidates, seven Head Girl candidates and twelve Student Ambassador candidates. The next stage for the Head Boy and Head Girl candidates was to make a short speech in each House assembly, a daunting task which they all completed admirably, speaking confidently and articulately to hundreds of students and staff.  A whole school ballot will follow, with voting due to take place on Friday 18th March, and then a formal interview with Mrs Johnston and Ms Hopley the week after.  Student Ambassadors will also face a formal interview.  The new Sixth Form Student Leadership team will then be announced...good luck to all the candidates! 

House Leadership teams

The current House Leadership teams from Year 11 have served the school and their houses well. This is their final half term of office before we let them concentrate fully on their coming GCSE. A big thank you to them all, and best wishes. Their successors from the current Year 10 will be appointed before Easter. 

Aerie International 2011

The International Literary Arts Magazine in Residence at Big Sky High School in Missoula, Montana has again invited Trinity School to submit entries for the written poetry/prose, art and photography categories.  We have been very successful in the past with many of our students having their work published in this International book. We are pleased to say that we have now sent a considerable number of entries in all categories and we now look forward to the book’s release in July.

RECENT EVENTS 
Year 12 Students visit to Paris/Brussels
On Friday 4th February a group of 21 Year 12 students and 3 staff set off for Paris.  The purpose of the visit was to attend the ‘Your Future in Europe’ conference which was being held on Saturday 5th February at the Palais de Congres.  At the conference various prominent politicians and business people spoke about matters such as Europe, the environment, human rights, starting a business and studying in Europe.  Guest speakers included Shami Chakrabarti from Liberty, Joe McEwan from Innocent Drinks and Daniel Hamman MEP.  Tessa Jowell MP also took part in the Question Time session at the end of the afternoon.  Unfortunately Charles Kennedy was unable to attend.  Trinity students made a good contribution to the conference by putting forward questions and Luke Shepherd in particular was one of the 2500 students in attendance who was invited to ask a question on the day.  While in Paris students had an opportunity to see the sights of Paris including the Eiffel Tower and Notre Dame while cruising down the river Seine on a tourist boat.  On Sunday 6th February everyone travelled to Brussels and on Monday 7th February students took a bus tour of the city to see the major attractions and historic buildings and monuments.  The final day of the visit involved visiting the European Parliament where Chris Davies MEP spoke to students about the work of the European Parliament.  Students also had an opportunity to visit the debating chamber where the MEP’s meet to discuss issues and proposals.  The students were absolutely amazing throughout this visit  and were fantastic ambassadors for Trinity as well as the UK.  The students were accompanied by Mr Winter, Mrs Simms and Miss Devlin. 

USA Exchange visitors

Thank you to all the families who hosted the American students when they visited during half term.  They had a wonderful time and are looking forward to our students going over to see them in April. 32 students and 4 staff will be the party for our fourth trip, and it will be the first time that we have visited Newton School in Vermont and Dover High School, in New Hampshire, where some of our musicians will join with theirs, particularly we hope with their marching band. 
True Colours Art Competition

Last year Trinity’s Art Department entered our Year 9 students’ artwork in the School Artists’ ‘True Colours’ art competition. We are pleased to announce that four of our students were successful and were published in the ‘True Colours Portfolio’. The theme for their work was self portraits using collage to express who the students are now, combining current experiences and future goals or interests. Congratulations to Georgina Campbell (10BST), Beth Denwood (10DJO), Amanda Ferguson (10BST), Alastair Herd (10ABR) and Mrs Giles.

Saatchi Gallery / Sunday Telegraph Art Prize for Schools

Our Art Dept. through Mrs Giles entered artwork by our students for the Saatchi Gallery / Sunday Telegraph Art Prize for Schools for 2010 sponsored by the Deutsche Bank. Four of our sixth form students have their work on an e-display on the Saatchi website. This can be viewed by following this link:  http://www.saatchi-gallery.co.uk/portfolio/SchoolInfo/Trinity+School/281.html
Well done to Jack Glenholmes, Stephanie Adams, Sam Glencross and Tess Blakemore.

Trinity Landscape Team

As part of the Fruit-full schools project, Stuart Lockton, NW Co-ordinator was in school on 1st and 4th March to teach us how to graft Apple varieties onto root-stock for our Trinity orchard.  A number of students took part in the workshops. In addition to our orchard, we have also received 30 trees (10 each of Birch, Rowan and Cherry) to create a copse on our site.  The Landscape Team will be planting these in a riverside site and then it will be a case of watch and wait as our copse develops over the coming years.

So You Think You Can Sing?
This show is now becoming a regular event in the Trinity calendar; this year’s show took place on 9th March.  15 students from Years 7-13 took part including Year 9 Dance group Performing Six D – ‘So Easy’ and singers Jenna Donnelly, Kim Birrell, Niall Sanderson, and Courtney O’Neill performed a range of pop songs.  All participants displayed great talent and it was a super evening’s entertainment, much enjoyed by all who attended. 
European Teachers’ Visit
On Wednesday, 9th March, 7 teachers from the Netherlands visited Trinity; 3 Science teachers from Alfrink College in Zoetermeer, and 4 teachers of Science, History, Music and Dutch from Anna van Rijn College in Nieuwegein.  The purpose of their visit was to observe lessons, tour the school and to give a presentation on Life in Occupied Holland during World War II to some of our History students.  The group will be preparing a report on their visit comparing practices at Trinity with those in Holland.  We look forward to further exchange visits in the future.  Interesting fact:  in Holland all lessons to KS3 and KS4 students are taught in English.

Fundraiser for Uganda 

On Thursday, February 17th students from Year 11 and Year 12 involved in the Ugandan Project held a “Uganda Day” to raise funds to help bring Ugandan students over to Carlisle later this year.  As well as asking pupils to pay for the privilege of not wearing uniform for the day, students held a raffle and tombola and sold cakes during break and at lunchtime.  In the evening a disco was held for Year 7 pupils.  A total of £1067 was raised from the day.  Students are now planning for a sponsored event at the beginning of April.

Duke of Lancaster Regiment
26 Trinity students attended the home-coming parade, on Wednesday 2nd March, through Carlisle city centre by the Duke of Lancaster Regiment on their return from active service in Afghanistan.  It was a lovely occasion, and important to the school that we were there. 

FORTHCOMING EVENTS

Visit to India – donations please
This Easter, our school nurse will be part of a group once again visiting India.  She writes: last year, we visited the south of Goa (3 hours on a very rickety bus!) to go to ‘Stepping Stones’ a day and night shelter for street children run by El Shaddai Charitable Trust.  

Stepping Stones is also an outreach programme where volunteers visit the slums, distributing food, medical treatment, basic education etc.  Every day around 500 meals are distributed, 300 at the shelter and 200 in the slums.  The monthly cost for food is around £320.

We visited one of the slums last year and were appalled by the conditions that babies and children were living in - right next to an open railway line. We intend to spend some time at Stepping Stones this year as we are stopping close by and would be grateful for any donations of money, children’s t shirts, cotton shorts/skirts and underwear, street children do not get fed until they have had a shower and are wearing clean clothes! 

If you would like any more details, please contact me on 07914759591 or School 516051 Ext 237

Thank you for your support.  





Susan Pritchard, School Nurse

ACE activities

The Ace Club is one of our enrichment groups in extra-curricular terms and we are planning events for the coming months. Highlights of these are: 

[a]
A visit to The Sage Centre Gateshead for the Northern Sinfonia Concert on 22nd May, featuring
Beethoven’s Third Symphony;
[b]
A visit to The Royal Exchange Theatre Manchester on 9th July to see their production of
Shakespeare’s comedy ‘As you like it.’
[c]
A residential trip – specifically but not exclusively for current Year 9 students – to The Queen’s
College, Oxford, from 15th – 17th September. 

Details are available to students in each form room and letters with reply slips can be picked up and brought home for anyone interested. 

Year 13 Leavers Ball

The Year 13 Leavers Ball will be held on Thursday 30th June at The Greenhill Hotel, Wigton.

Year 11 Prom

The Year 11 Prom will be held on Friday 1st July at the Crown and Mitre Hotel.  Initial letters have been circulated to all Year 11 students.
PRACTICAL MATTER
Additional Bank Holiday 2011
The advice from Government at the present time is that schools will be able to take 29th April 2011 off for the royal wedding so we intend to close school on this day. 
The school will be open as usual for Wednesday 27th and Thursday 28th April. This will make for a bitty start to Summer Term, but if we were to close for those two days as well, we would have to make up the time elsewhere from our holidays, which did not seem possible this year. 

SPORTS NEWS
Cross Country
Congratulations to Jordan Hull (9JWL) and Matthew Grieve (13TDU) who have been selected to represent Cumbria at the English Schools Athletic Association’s Cross Country Championships on Friday/Saturday 18th/19th March in Nottingham.  Best wishes to Jordan and Matthew.

Hockey

The Year 7 hockey team played in some friendly matches against William Howard away at Brampton. The girls worked well together and started to get a sense of positioning – the score wasn’t kept but there were many goals scored by both teams.  Well done to Lucy Jackson (7EJO) and Amber Patterson (7SML) who made their debut for the team.

The Year 8 team also played William Howard in some friendly matches and although some of the girls had already played in a county cup football match earlier in the afternoon, the team were strong and displayed excellent skills and team work.  Alex Jefferson (8LHP) and Rebecca Morley (8LHP) linked particularly well leading to some excellent goals. Sophie Atkinson (8AWT), Carli Leeson (8AWG), Emily Armstrong (8PBA) and Chloe Bell (8APA) all made their first appearance for the school team and played exceptionally well. 

The Under 14 hockey team travelled to Wigton to play against Nelson Thomlinson school. The girls played 5-a-side matches as a warm up and showed their potential scoring many goals without conceding. In the 11-a-side game, Trinity showed their form with some excellent team play. Year 8 students Megan Bolton (8AWG) and Emma McDermott (8AWG) made their debut for the team, both making an excellent contribution and showing great potential in defense. Hannah Hayes (9AHP) scored the only goal of the match pouncing on a loose ball after a shot from Alex Jefferson (8LHP) was saved by the Wigton goal keeper. Pip Vaughan (7AHU) kept Trinity in the match with a crucial save in the second half. Trinity were unlucky not to score more with 2 shots just missing the target and the Wigton goal keeper making many saves. 

 

Trinity Hockey club is on Wednesday after school - meet in the arena at 3.20 pm - shin pads advisable!  

 

Carlisle Hockey club have a junior section who meet at the Sheepmount on Wednesdays from 6.00 pm – 7.00 pm (Girls) and Tuesday 6.00 pm – 7.00 pm (Boys) - beginners welcome, sticks provided. 

 

Football

U14  Trinity 3   Ullswater 0

U12  Trinity 2   Ullswater 3

U13  National Cup Quarter Final
Cardinal Heenan School Liverpool 1   Trinity 0

Squad: Eddy Watson (1AWG), Jacob Bell (8LHP), James Hetherington (8LHP), Matthew Douglas (8AWT), James Telford (8PBA), Robbie Graham (8AWG), Owen Moxon (8LHP), Josh Morley (8PBA), Arron Bradbury (8LHP), Kieran Fitton (8AWT), Nathan Cox (8NSE), Jake Johnston (8PBA), Marc Gallimore (8ETI), Matthew Baty (8ETI), Harry Davidson (8APA).

The Year 8 team travelled to Liverpool to take on a strong Cardinal Heenan team who boast Steven Gerrard as a former pupil.  We were caught cold at the start of the game and conceded a goal after 3 minutes.  We struggled to get into the game for a while but gradually managed to gain more possession and certainly finished the stronger team.  Overall it was an even game with both teams hitting the bar, us twice and our opponents once.  Although disappointed, the squad can be proud of their achievements in reaching the last 8 in the country from an entry of over 900 schools.

Rugby

U12  Trinity 17   RRCA 12

Badminton
Trinity School's KS3 girls’ badminton team travelled to Leigh Sports Village on Monday 7th March to represent Cumbria in the Centre Parcs North West regional final. The team qualified for this event by winning the city and county round. 

The team were up against winning schools from Lancashire, Merseyside, Greater Manchester and Cheshire.  Despite the early start and long journey down, Trinity won the first two games comfortably. The third game was much closer but Trinity dug deep and fought back to win 3 - 2. 

This resulted in the last match against Upton-on-Chester being the deciding game. After the first two matches against Upton, Trinity were 2-0 down.  With great determination and a fantastic team spirit they turned the game around to make it 2-2.  The result came down to the last doubles match. Unfortunately Upton-on-Chester turned up the pressure and increased the lead, winning 21-12. 

Trinity School did not come away empty handed. We were awarded silver medal position, finishing second in the North West.

Congratulations  to the whole team for showing excellent sportsmanship, dedication and positive team spirit throughout the whole day.  Well done to Emily Armstrong (8PBA) Natalie Gorst (8NSE) Kelly Pearson (8NSE) Darcy Cannon (8APA) and Georgina Lowe (9AJA)

RESULTS: Trinity 4 v St Michaels 1, Trinity 5 v Altrincham 0, Trinity 3 v Greenbank 2 Trinity 2 v Upton 3

Boxing 

Jason Hill (9SLA) is now the ABA Royal Navy ABAE Schools Champion (England) in his age group/weight (42Kg).  However he won by default.  His opponent failed the medical on the night, having been found to have an irregular heartbeat, so Jason was awarded the title! He now goes through to the Trinations, to compete against boxers from Scotland & Wales.  If he then becomes the UK title holder he’ll compete in Europe.  Regardless of whether he wins the Trinations he is now in the England Squad.  Congratulations, Jason!

British Schools’ Modern Biathlon Championships
Congratulations to Charlie McSkeane (8PBA) who has been successful in qualifying for the finals to be held at Crystal Palace on Sunday, 27th March.  We wish him all the best.
Trampolining

Many congratulations to Alex Jefferson (8LHP), who competed at Stanley County Durham on Sunday 6th  March and qualified to National C level.  Alex’s first competition will be in Hull and she will now compete against trampolinists from all over the UK and will need to remain in the top 20% to stay at this level.  Good luck Alex!

Gymnastics

Two teams from Trinity travelled over to Gateshead on Sunday 13th February to take part in the regional schools gymnastics competition. All the girls performed brilliantly resulting in both teams qualifying for the National Finals in May.  Trinity swept the board in the individual competition taking all medals in both age groups.  In the Under 13 competition, Rebecca Dean was victorious with Sian Jones in second place and Kate Phillips in third. Alex Jefferson, Emily Austin and Abi Shepherd made up the winning team who beat second place Royal Grammar School from Newcastle by over 14 points - an excellent achievement. In the Over 13 age group, Molly Wright retained her title with Amy Ostridge being placed second and Emma Goodman third.  Hannah Hayes and Libby Sander were the other winning team members.  Well done to all of the girls.

	

	

	

	

	


DIARY DATES for the rest of SPRING TERM 2011

	w/c 14th March
	Carlisle Music Festival
Year 11 GCSE Statistics Controlled Assessment (1hr)

	Tuesday 15th March
	Year 7 Geography visit to Watchtree Nature Reserve (P5)

	Wednesday 16th March
	Year 7 Geography visit to Watchtree Nature Reserve (P5)

Year 13 Parents and Carers’ Evening

	Friday 18th March
	Student Leadership Whole School Ballot

	w/c 21st March
	Year 11 GCSE Language & MFL Speaking Tests

	Monday 21st March
	Student Council Ballot (Sixth Form)

	Tuesday 22nd March
	Year 7 Geography visit to Watchtree Nature Reserve (P5)

	Wednesday 23rd March
	Year 7 Geography visit to Watchtree Nature Reserve (P5)

	Friday 25th March
	Year 12 Reports to Parents and Carers
Year 13 Interim 1 to Parents and Carers

	Monday 28th March
	A2 Photography Pt1a Exam

	Tuesday 29th March
	A2 Art Exam

Year 7 Geography visit to Watchtree Nature Reserve (P5)

	Wednesday 30th March
	Year 7 Geography visit to Watchtree Nature Reserve (P5)

	Thursday 31st March
	A2 Photography Pt1b Exam, A level Music Concert Recording

	Friday 1st April
	Year 11 Revision Seminars

	Monday 4th April
	A2 Photography Pt1a Exam

	Tuesday 5th April
	A2 Art Exam, Year 7 Geography visit to Watchtree Nature Reserve (P5)

Easter Concert

	Wednesday 6th April
	Trinity students leave for USA Exchange visit.
Year 7 Geography visit to Watchtree Nature Reserve (P5)

	Thursday 7th April
	A2 Photography Pt1b exam

	Friday 8th April
	GCSE Art Exam, Last day of term.



	Wednesday 27th April
	First day of Summer Term, A2 Photography  Pt1b Exam



	Friday 29th April
	School closed for Royal Wedding, Year 11 Interim 2 to parents and carers

	Monday 2nd May
	School closed for May Day Holiday

	Tuesday 3rd May
	Art Exams commence

	Monday 16th May
	GCSE and A Level Exams start

	Monday 27th June
	GCSE and A Level Exams finish (pending re-sits)

	Thursday 18th August
	A Level Results

	Thursday 25th August
	GCSE Results


TERM DATES for the rest of the 2010/2011 School Year

	First Day of Term


	Last Day of Term
	Half Term

	2011 Spring Term

	Wednesday 5th January (Inset Day 4th Jan.)
	Friday 8th April
	Monday 21st February - Friday 25th February



	2011 Summer Term

	Wednesday 27th April
	Friday 22nd  July
	Monday 30th May - Friday 3rd June

Royal Wedding –  Friday 29th April

Bank Holiday – Monday 2nd May




TERM DATES for the 2011/2012 School Year – as circulated by Children’s Services
	First Day of Term


	Last Day of Term
	Half Term

	2011 Autumn Term

	Wednesday  7th September
(Inset Days 5th & 6th Sept.)


	Friday 16th December
	Monday 24th October - Friday 28th October

	2012 Spring Term

	Wednesday 4th January (Inset Day 3rdJan.)
	Friday 30th March
	Monday 13th February – Friday 17th February


	2012 Summer Term

	Monday 16th April
	Friday 19th  July
	Monday 4th June – Friday 8th June



***********************************************************************************************************

Trinity Leisure Centre

All Trinity students and family members are entitled to 50% off swimming, gym sessions and badminton. Bring a small photograph of each person to reception and we will arrange a card for you and your family.

If you use the gym or swim over four times per month it may be worth thinking about the LifeStyle Mini membership which costs just £14 per month.  For further details please visit the Leisure Centre Reception.  Already a member then recommend a friend and both of you will get one month free.

Now enrolling for the April – July children’s swimming lessons

We hope you make the most of these excellent value services.
Facebook 

The growth in Facebook and similar sites has been astonishing, and ‘social networking’ now fills much of the evening and weekend time of many students. The following information has been received in school and it seems to offer sensible advice and sources of further help and guidance to parents and carers.

*

Facebook profiles are only permitted for young people who are 13 or above. The minimum age to use the site is 13, according to the site’s own terms and conditions. This is very important.
Trinity School is committed to promoting the safe and responsible use of the Internet and we feel it is our responsibility to raise this as a concern.   Websites such as Facebook offer amazing communication and social connections. However they are created with their audience in mind and this is specifically over 13 years old. Possible risks for children under 13 using the site, and indeed for all young people, may include:

· Facebook use “age targeted” advertising and therefore your child could be exposed to adverts of a sexual or other inappropriate nature, depending on the age they stated they were when they registered.
· Children and young people may accept friend requests from people they don’t know in real life which could increase the risk of inappropriate contact or behaviour.
· Language, games, groups and content posted or shared on Facebook are not moderated, and therefore can be offensive, illegal or unsuitable for children and young people.
· Photographs shared by users are not moderated and therefore children and young people could be exposed to inappropriate images or even post their own 

· Underage users might be less likely to keep their identities private and lying about their age can expose them to further risks regarding privacy settings and options

· Facebook could be exploited by bullies and for other inappropriate contact

· Facebook cannot and does not verify its members - therefore it is important to remember that if your child can lie about who they are online, so can anyone else!

We feel it important to point out to parents and carers the risks of underage or inappropriate use of such sites, so that you can make an informed decision as to whether to allow your child to have a profile or not. These profiles will have been created away from school and sometimes by a child, their friends, siblings or even parents/carers.  We will take action (such as reporting under aged profiles) if a problem comes to our attention that involves the safety or wellbeing of any of our students.

Should you decide to allow your child to have a Facebook profile we offer the following advice:
· Check their profile is set to private and that only friends can see information that is posted.
· Monitor your child’s use and talk to them about safe and appropriate online behaviour such as not sharing personal information and not posting offensive messages or photos.
· Ask them to install the CEOP (Child Exploitation and Online Protection Centre) application from www.facebook.com/clickceop on their profile. This places a bookmark on their profile to CEOP and the Report Abuse button which has been known to deter offenders 

· Have a look at the advice for parents/carers from Facebook www.facebook.com/help/?safety=parents
· Set up your own profile so you understand how the site works and ask your children to have you as a friend on their profile so you know what they are posting online

· Make sure your child understands the following rules:

· Always keep your profile private

· Never accept friends you don’t know in real life

· Never post anything which could reveal your identity 

· Never post anything you wouldn’t want your parents to see

· Never agree to meet somebody you only know online without telling a trusted adult

· Always tell someone if you feel threatened or someone upsets you

We recommend that all parents and carers visit the CEOP Think U Know website for more information on keeping your child safe online www.thinkuknow.co.uk 

Please also note: staff of the school are not allowed to be Facebook friends with current students. We also have a Cyber-bullying policy as part of our work to keep all our students safe. If you have concerns related to the school, please contact Sutherland Smith (ICT Manager) or Joan Teasdale (Child Protection Officer) via the email info@trinity.cumbria.sch.uk or on 01228 516051.
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